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5th Circ. Nixes Human Trafficking Suit Against KBR 
By Michelle Casady 

Law360, Houston (January 4, 2017, 2:50 PM EST) -- A split panel of judges on the 
Fifth Circuit affirmed a lower court's toss of a suit accusing Kellogg Brown & Root 

Inc. of violating the Alien Tort Statute and the Trafficking Victims Protection 
Reauthorization Act, citing Supreme Court precedent that they do not apply 
“extraterritorially.” 

 
The families of 13 Nepalese men, and one survivor, asked the Fifth Circuit in 

September 2015 to revive the 2008 lawsuit, arguing that the district judge erred in 
interpreting human trafficking law. The suit claimed that the men were recruited to 
work in Jordan, but were trafficked by a KBR Inc. subcontractor to Iraq and killed in 

2004 by insurgents. They alleged that the companies, which were contracted by the 
U.S. government, concocted a scheme to “willfully and purposefully” procure cheap 

labor and increase profits. 
 
The panel wrote that the Supreme Court's ruling in Kiobel v. Royal Dutch Petroleum 

Co. makes it clear that dismissal of the Alien Tort Statute claims was proper. 
Dismissal of the Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act claims was also 

proper, the panel wrote, because at the time of the alleged conduct in 2004, the act 
didn't apply extraterritorially and applying a 2008 amendment to the act “that had 

the effect of permitting plaintiffs’ extraterritorial claims would have an improper 
retroactive effect on KBR. 
 

“Such lack of clarity regarding plaintiffs’ evidence of timing is precisely why we 
have admonished that 'reliance on subsequent legislative actions to determine the 

meaning of an earlier statute is hazardous,'” the panel wrote. “Accordingly, given 
that nothing in the text of the TVPRA either in 2004 or today indicates that plaintiffs 
could assert a civil remedy for extraterritorial violations before [section] 1596 was 

enacted, the amendment’s timing fails to persuade us that the law was a clarifying 
amendment.” 

 
Geoffrey L. Harrison, lead counsel for KBR, told Law360 on Wednesday that the 
court's decision is "thoughtful, well-reasoned" and supported by controlling law. 

 
"While our hearts go out to the families of those killed in Iraq, the tragedy here 
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occurred before any of the Nepali decedents had any contact with KBR, and 
plaintiffs’ lawyers have not proved the exaggerated claims they have made in this 

case," he said. "To the contrary, the sworn testimony of the only purported 
eyewitness plaintiff [...] flatly disproves the plaintiffs’ lawyers’ unsubstantiated and 

histrionic trafficking and labor allegations." 
 
Circuit Judge James E. Graves Jr. wrote an opinion concurring in part and dissenting 

in part, in which he agreed with the majority's decision on the non-Alien Tort 
Statute claims, but held that the interpretation of Kiobel's “touch and concern” 

language was “unnecessarily restrictive. 
 
“But this case squarely raises the question that Kiobel expressly left open: Under 

what circumstances do a plaintiff’s 'claims touch and concern the territory of the 
United States ... with sufficient force to displace the presumption against 

extraterritorial application [of the ATS],'” he wrote. “And on this question, I part 
ways with the majority. Plaintiffs here allege that a U.S. military contractor 
participated in a human trafficking scheme in order to fulfill its contract with the 

U.S. government to provide labor on a U.S. military base. There is much to support 
the conclusion that these claims 'touch and concern' the United States. Therefore, I 

respectfully dissent.” 
 

In 2015, a federal judge in Texas determined that there was no U.S. jurisdiction to 
hear the case, because the ATS required a more solid legal connection to the United 
States than what the Nepalese families presented to the court. 

 
Counsel for the families did not immediately return calls seeking comment on 

Wednesday. 
 
The plaintiffs are represented by Agnieszka M. Fryszman and Alysson Ford Ouoba 

of Cohen Milstein Sellers & Toll PLLC, and Paul Hoffman and Catherine Sweeetser of 
Schonbrun Desimone Seplow Harris Hoffman & Harrison LLP. 

 
KBR is represented by Geoffrey L. Harrison and Richard W. Hess of Susman Godfrey 
LLP, and Warren W. Harris, Yvonne Y. Ho and Jeffrey L. Oldham of Bracewell LLP. 

 
The case is Ramchandra Adhikari et al. v. Daoud & Partners et al., case number 15-

20225, in the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit. 
 
--Additional reporting by Bryan Koenig. Editing by Stephen Berg. 
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